Review



Health Management Crisis of COVID-19

Kamalanathan Ashok^{1*10}, Muthu Babu¹¹⁰, Dhurairaj Satheesh^{2*10}

¹Department of Microbiology and Biotechnology, Faculty of Arts and Science, Bharath Institute of Higher Education and Research (BIHER), Chennai, Tamil Nadu, India

²PG and Research Department of Chemistry, Loganatha Narayanasamy Government College (Autonomous), Ponneri-601 204, Tamilnadu, India

E-mail: satheeshvdm@gmail.com

Received: 6 November 2022; Revised: 10 January 2023; Accepted: 19 January 2023

Abstract: Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) has a negative effect on the poor, minority populations, and a wide variety of vulnerable communities because of its unequal distribution in populated regions and its limited ability to be mitigated by the rise in chronic conditions or the lack of access to high-quality healthcare (HC). Furthermore, the pandemic's negative consequences, such as social isolation and travel limitations, disproportionately affect persons in the poorest socioeconomic (SE) groups. We prepared seven national case studies from across the world to address the difficulties of improving health and highlight some of the responses used by government agencies and local groups: Afghanistan (AFGN), Albania (ALB), Algeria (ALGR), Australia (AU), Brazil (BR), China (CN), and France (FR). We encourage academics to continue doing rigorous research and establishing a sound evidence foundation for further scientific inquiries into COVID-19 health equity problems throughout the world. HC organisations may improve their agility, resilience, and learning with the support of insights from complexity science in order to better prepare for unexpected occurrences in the future.

Keywords: pandemic, COVID-19, populated region, unequal distribution, health crises

1. Introduction

With the increasing number of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) deaths worldwide (WW), it is becoming obvious that the severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-COV-2) viral fatality is evenly distributed among high-risk populations. Older folks, those who live in highly crowded regions, people with poor socioeconomic (SE) status, migrants, and a minority may all be at risk [1]. These people have a higher prevalence of chronic joint problems, which puts them at a higher risk of infection and illness complications [1, 2]. People, who play an important role, often from low-wage jobs such as public transit workers, groceries and pharmacy shopkeepers, are highly exposed to the public and so infected. Young people and migrants also confront linguistic and cultural hurdles, which limit their access to proper prevention and reduction information, leading them to rely on potentially false advice on social media [3]. People who may not have appropriate access to healthcare (HC) and develop symptoms associated with COVID-19 may postpone or even discontinue testing, and as a result, may seek medical help only when symptoms are severe, resulting in inferior results. This puts their families and communities at threat [3].

The recent remarks on COVID-19's response to Iran (IR) [4] are an example of low and middle-income countries

DOI: http://doi.org/10.37256/acbr.2120232135

Copyright ©2023 Kamalanathan Ashok et al.

This is an open-access article distributed under a CC BY license (Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License)

https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/

(LMICs) general response, as well as hurdles to testing, supply of personal protective equipment (PPE) for HC professionals, and better medical services. Millions of impoverished individuals in high-income countries (HICs), as well as those in LMICs, suffer major challenges to protection from overcrowding, poor housing conditions, and sanitation. Furthermore, millions of people in LMICs are in danger of food insecurity due to the global economic crisis and insufficient humanitarian assistance. In addition, there is a lack of sufficient control for future epidemics [5]. The World Health Organization (WHO) is required to provide assistance to these countries in order to increase resilience and decrease the health and social implications of upcoming public health crises [6].

The fact that the present number of COVID-19 deaths fails to convey the tragic implications of adherence to health equity is becoming increasingly concerning. Loss of health insurance, jobs, and housing, for example, all raise the chance of mental and physical sickness, as well as mortality. It is important to protect human rights (HR) and create social and political policies that are widely implemented and don't target the most vulnerable people, like refugees, undocumented immigrants, and detainees. Segregation and movement restrictions have the potential to harm health and access to essential services [7, 8]. As a result, systemic measures that take into account the challenges of HR protection, particularly the safety of humanitarian staff, should be adopted [9].

We have included seven national studies that highlight the numerous needs of the most vulnerable people and some of the actions done by each nation to address these needs in order to discuss the effects of the current pandemic on global health equality. The case study provided here gives a transient overview of the hurdles and other developing solutions, which may be broadly distributed as governments recognize the need to treat COVID-19-related health concerns both before and after the illness is prevented. The research of experts and community health workers on the themes they cover is represented by our team of authors. Students should use WHO status and country reports, as well as materials like the WW analysis offered for the implementation of Health System Response Monitoring (HSRM) for a thorough assessment of available national information [10].

The International Journal for Equity in Health has recently published more comments and research that broadens our understanding of COVID-19-related health problems and their local, national, and regional treatments. The authors explore the concerns of stigma towards older individuals in connection to intensive care unit (ICU) hospitalisation and social reduction initiatives in their remarks from Italy [11]. By providing therapies to protect vulnerable families with young children from the negative social effects of COVID-19-related social disruption measures, a study from Mexico provides an alternative to other countries [12]. A recent letter from China (CN) on the use of "pairing aid" to bring people together in COVID-19-affected regions discusses local inequalities [13]. A step-by-step strategy for developing and executing a COVID-19 response in traditional communities is used to remark on the difficulties confronting traditional communities in Latin America. Due to the direct implications and assurances of COVID-19 on global health equality, we encourage authors to continue contributing health equity research papers and comments to expand global knowledge and allow statewide learning about what works for persons in need [14].

2. The health perspectives on COVID-19 by various countries 2.1 *Afghanistan (AFGN)*

AFGN's HC system has already been devastated by 40 wars and is now threatened by COVID-19. As of February 7, 2021, COVID-19 has been recorded in 106 million occurrences and 2.31 million in more than 180 nations. AFGN's HC system is still not prepared to respond quickly and effectively to the COVID-19 pandemic [15]. On February 24, 2020, the first case of COVID-19 in AFGN was reported from Herat province, which shares borders with the Islamic Republic of IR [16]. COVID-19-confirmed cases have grown in AFGN since then. There were 55,335 confirmed cases and 2,410 fatalities in AFGN as of February 7, 2021 [17].

A Herat state official claims that 1,000 Afghans return from the IR every day, with the initial instances recorded among these returns being followed by public transfers across the nation due to a lack of border crossing safeguards [16]. However, due to a lack of testing resources, the number of cases recorded in AFGN remains low. In a country of 36.6 million people, AFGN has completed 264,791 tests to date, and the number of confirmed cases is directly related to the availability of operating laboratories in the provinces. As laboratory capacity grows, the number of reported cases has grown since February 24, 2020. In all, 73% of cases were recorded from COVID-19 diagnostic sites in six provinces of AFGN [16].

As of January 7, 2021, just 1,200 out of the 200,000 returnees had been tested for COVID-19 prior to compiling the virus's dissemination by regulatory methods, including the closing of borders. In terms of national risks, such as strict borders, normal border movements, a poor health system, high levels of malnutrition, limited water and sanitation facilities, inequalities in access to HC, gender-based violence, limited mobility of women, and a large number of people with special needs, the transmission of the virus to the Afghan population should have been consistently high [18]. Furthermore, continued wars in AFGN, particularly in the first half of 2020, and the attack on the Médecins Sans Frontières maternity facility in Kabul, have wreaked havoc on the country's already precarious HC system [19]. Deep social ties, huge and extended families, large populations, and religious and cultural beliefs make it nearly hard to adjust to social isolation and other types of protection, all of which contributed to the virus's fast spread. Furthermore, due to possible stigma and low levels of anxiety, many patients diagnosed with human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) are unwilling to reveal their status, leading to isolation [16].

The Afghan government is actively collaborating with non-governmental organisations (NGOs) and foreign donors to outline the issues that HC workers face and to propose strategies to reintroduce money as a key source of HC delivery in the country [20]. Furthermore, COVID-19 hospitals are no longer operating owing to a lack of funding. Overcrowding and staff shortages are putting a strain on health professionals. Because of political unrest, many health workers have fled the nation [21-24].

The following are some suggestions for enhancing HC professionals:

- The government should include informal care providers in national health policy as well as quality monitoring and improvement operations. The HC industry is suffering a manpower shortage, and the government should recognize the existence of these informal providers and make steps to improve the care they offer. This could include official and informal education, training, and rewards.
- Locations with extreme poverty, such as AFGN, should be prioritized. The international humanitarian system, multilateral organisations, and NGOs should identify priority areas for evaluating the quality of care provided in these situations, not just to patients but also to HC staff. They should devise measures to enhance it. In such cases, the treatment of conflict-related trauma and mental illness, as well as the protection of HC personnel from conflict-related violence, should be addressed.
- To minimize mental health (MH) and psychological issues, HC personnel's wages should be repaid on time.
- The World Bank should continue to support AFGN and promote HC packages throughout the nation, which would help to revitalize the process by reinforcing locally-led efforts.
- Global powers must exert pressure on the next administration to ensure that female HC workers may work freely.
- Given the history of violence against HC professionals in AFGN, ensuring the safety, health, and well-being of HC workers should be a top global health priority. The Taliban leadership must coordinate with humanitarian organisations to ensure the safety of Afghan citizens and medical personnel.
- The inequitable distribution of COVID-19 vaccinations, as well as the inherent problems of providing HC services in war-like settings, exacerbates the difficulties that HC workers face. It is suggested that HC professionals receive at least one dose of the life-saving SARS-CoV-2 virus vaccination.
- The epidemic has provided HC workers with more work than they have ever had, while simultaneously making their professions more difficult and dangerous. Their health and well-being must be urgently prioritized in global efforts and national programmes.
- There is a need to develop an efficient social health-protection system that offers universal access to low-cost, accessible, and suitable HC standards for employees, as well as financial support during illness, accidents, and maternity leave, the WHO has said.

Finally, the continuous tragedies in AFGN have exacerbated the medical personnel's dissatisfaction. Economic hardship, political insecurity, and a scarcity of HC experts have all hurt the position of HC professionals. Therefore, it is imperative that WW communities should take rapid action to enhance the working environment for HC staff. If not, the issue would worsen for HC employees, and the nation's HC system would be in danger of failing.

2.2 Albania (ALB)

The situation has gotten worse since January 2021, even though the incidence of COVID-19 occurrences in ALB stabilized in the middle of December. Due to limited testing, the number of new cases reduced to less than 185 per day

on January 4. During the holidays, the situation deteriorated drastically, with over 800 cases reported each day. With 971 active COVID-19 cases per 100,000 persons, ALB is ranked 15th in the globe. Of the 1,380 human deaths caused by the virus as of January 31, 46 were caused by wild animals [25].

Since the formal diagnosis of zero patient on Monday, March 9 [26], the United Nations Development Program (UNDP) has been assisting ALB in the battle against the new coronavirus. The UNDP rallied to respond to the immediate response by helping people remain aware of the dangers and protecting against COVID-19 by purchasing 31 life-saving ventilators as the government imposed mandatory incarceration to curb the spread of infection and assist the national health system in dealing with cases; aiding physicians and nurses by providing protective equipment to vulnerable and rural regions and teaching civil employees and other professionals to offer their services online without disrupting people in need. Meanwhile, UNDP ALB supported labour market performance analysis and the impact of the pandemic on the economy as part of its long-term assistance and assisted in the development of efficient labour market people into employment [26].

On Sunday, ALB reported 28 new cases of coronavirus, citing a lack of social distribution as the cause of the greatest infection rates in the previous three days. According to the Public Health Institute, the COVID-19 virus, which is caused by a coronavirus, has killed 20 individuals, infected 361 people, and forced three people to seek respiratory help. 104 had recovered, he added. In addition to the police-military lockdown and steep fines, some ALBs have been smuggling food out of the country. Outside, two people were arrested for having coffee and drinking. The sickness was also transmitted by mourners attending a funeral in the northern city [27].

On March 26, the number of instances grew from two on March 9 to 28 for most of the day. The next week, it dipped to half, then rose to 27 on Friday, 29 on Saturday, and 28 on Sunday. ALB, one of Europe's poorest countries, was previously devastated by an earthquake in November that killed 51 people and displaced 17,000 more. To keep the health system from growing frustrated, the government is enforcing stringent closures. The government cautioned ALBs not to be misled by comparing their country's statistics to those of the worst-hit countries before implementing its third 40-hour shutdown over the weekend. The rise in cases in Shkoder and Tirana also demonstrates a lack of access to community-based treatments and infection control measures that the Ministry of Health (MoH) has been advising on a daily basis, said Health Institute's Albana Fico. ALBs also stressed the need for observing techniques to avoid illness from our cousins by avoiding visits for whatever reason [28].

2.3 Algeria (ALGR)

COVID-19 affects ALGR, as it does to other countries. With 2,718 cases, it is Africa's third most afflicted country (after South Africa, Egypt, and Morocco), and the ALGR health minister declared the pandemic to be in phase three on March 23. The mortality rate (14.1%) is likewise one of the highest in the world, with 384 deaths [29]. This rate does not seem to be affected by the fact that there are not more than 7,000 tests performed each year and that there are a lot of positive instances [30]. The fact that 23% of all testing methods result in positive instances should also be taken into consideration since it shows that ALGR is no longer as susceptible to the virus [31]. Contrarily, a total of 2,618 radiological cases increased the overall number of cases to 4,720 [32].

Based on the number of flights from airports in impacted areas in CN and targeted in Africa, ALGR was determined to be one of the nation's most at risk of importing COVID-19 from CN, Egypt, and South Africa [33]. Because of its proximity to and capacity for working with CN, it was also designated one of the 13 most important countries by the WHO [34]. Despite the delay of the travel or flying ban to CN (February 3, 2020), the early incidents began in Europe rather than CN. On February 25, 2020, in the southern Italian region of Ouargla, the first COVID-19 case was found. They saw two French-born Algerians who were later discovered to have it on March 1, 2020, a few days after they returned to France (FR). Since that time, COVID-19 has been spreading over this area (Blida) [29].

Concern over the diverse immigrant origins was expressed by other departments, in particular the Nord Center of ALGR. In 47 of the 48 departments, at least one positive case was recorded on April 15. The virus was divided into a genetic component made up of French, Italian, and Spanish species, indicating its imported origin, whereas the genomic sequencing of the Algerian species revealed 95% to 97% similarity with the French strain [34]. Since the outbreak, many cutting-edge strategies for stopping the virus' spread have been created.

In order to clean public spaces, both public and private services have been established. Germs were killed on the highways and streets of popular areas using a truck sprayer, hand spray, and law enforcement trucks. Disinfection,

movement control, monitoring respect for closure and isolation from the community, and aiding needy families are all done by other neighbourhood and village groups [35, 36].

2.4 Australia (AU)

The AU Health Sector Novel Coronavirus Emergency Plan went into effect on February 27, 2020, in response to the rising WW problem. The national reaction to COVID-19 care was then started [37, 38]. In the primary care (PC) sector, this strategy includes general practice, community and integrated HC, MH, geriatric care, disability care, home care, and traditional health professionals. Initiatives to enhance Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander health services, palliative care services, and services for persons with disabilities are part of the PC response [39-43]. There was also a lot of overlap with established systems for elderly home and in-home care. Recognizing the role of general practitioners and other PC physicians in providing services in nursing homes. The PC response was designed in consultation with representatives from general practice and the larger field of primary HC, and it was enhanced by frequent involvement with over 30 national organisations [44].

The Australian approach to PC in COVID-19 acknowledged the strength of the national primary HC system and offered major roles in general functioning and the larger HC sector in responding to the epidemic based on the first important communication role and lessons gained. Previous outbreaks and diseases [45-47]. Experience in public health, infectious diseases, epidemiology, nursing, and MH are also included in national planning and decision-making procedures [48]. The Australian national COVID-19 PC response is based on a set of principles that serve as a framework for dealing with the current crisis as well as future national and international responses to health emergencies that harness the contributions of general practice and PC [49]:

- · Vulnerable individuals are safeguarded.
- Those who have been impacted can receive treatment and assistance.
- Availability of HC services on a consistent basis for the entire population.
- PC providers and services should be safeguarded and encouraged.
- Providing the general public and PC professionals with MH services.

PC doctors and other PC providers might be able to provide continued medicinal therapy because the majority of COVID-19 patients have mild to moderate symptoms and do not need hospitalization. Major elements of epidemic planning should include facilitating testing and proper care for people with symptoms, infection diagnosis, or who have been diagnosed but do not need hospitalization [50].

As part of AUs' response, 130 traditional-led respiratory clinics were established around the country to detect, diagnose, and treat people suffering from mild to moderate respiratory infections, as well as rule out any cases of the sickness. Emergency rooms in hospitals and regular clinics [51]. These clinics are outfitted with emergency services provided by public hospital clinics, as well as a national contact center and an online signage checker that gives advice to those experiencing health problems. A nationwide clinic network was built in collaboration with 31 basic health networks [52-55].

Hospital staff members, general practitioners, and other PC providers must all be immune from infection during an outbreak [56]. When the COVID-19 outbreak first started, primary HC practitioners in AU, like others throughout the world, were concerned about the lack of PPE. PPE has been obtained and supplied by the Australian government through conventional methods, neighbourhood pharmacies, and other primary HC providers [57]. In order to maintain the country's operational and commercial procedures, the Australian government has also given infrastructural contributions, particularly to support the ongoing employment of PC group members in regular operations [58].

2.5 Brazil (BR)

The COVID-19 pandemic was announced in BR on February 26, and the first COVID-19-related mortality was recorded on March 17 in the state of São Paulo. On March 20, the Brazilian MoH announced that public transfers are now available nationally. By May 13, the country has accumulated 177,589 COVID-19-certified cases (84.5 per 100,000 patients) and a 7.0% (12,400) COVID-19-related mortality rate. Nearly 60,000 cases were estimated a week later, giving it one of the world's highest transmission rates [59]. The coronavirus entered BR via plane from upper-class Europeans, the bulk of whom were white and educated. When it arrived, it infected domestic employees, many of whom were black

and illiterate, and spread the sickness to their poor neighbours. Given this proclivity, infection and fatality rates in record cases in CN and Italy may be insufficient predictors of COVID-19's trajectory in BR, the world's ninth most unequal country [60].

It is understandable how difficult it is for the great majority of people to adhere to basic advice like hand washing or using alcohol jelly given that 30 million Brazilians lack access to basic sanitation [61]. Similarly, it is practically challenging to avoid traffic and complement home offices that serve the 11.4 million people who live in slums and need to go there to conduct their daily activities. As a result, among the most vulnerable Brazilians who experience social and economic inequality, the risk of COVID-19 may be greater [61]. Furthermore, this economically disadvantaged group has a higher prevalence of chronic disorders including diabetes, hypertension, and cardiovascular disease. According to the National Health Survey from 2013, more elementary school children (54%) than high school students (28%) and seniors (34%) reported having one or more of these ailments. Another significant predictor of COVID-19 complexity is disease [62].

Racial inequality is a significant problem in BR because black people make up the bulk of the impoverished. Additionally, given that blacks have the greatest COVID-19 death rate; it is already a factor in violent times. Despite making up 23.1% of COVID-19 hospital admissions in BR, black people still die at a rate of 32%; however, the situation has improved for white people, who now make up 73.9% of hospital admissions and 64.5% of mortality [63]. The homeless and prisoners are two more vulnerable community groups. The biggest jail population in the world, with 773,000 inmates, is in BR. 80% of inmates are predicted to contract an infection, 20% to need hospitalization, and 10,000 (8%) in an ICU bed [64].

The MoH's preventative measures have only recently included restricting visits and short excursions, as well as making a few HC suggestions. It was not unusual to find a handful of apostates inside the prisons. The Institute for Applied Economic Research (IPEA) estimates that there were 101,854 homeless people in BR in 2015 [65]. These individuals are not covered by social policies, including emergency measures like a minimum grant of \$100 per month for three months, which was approved by the National Congress but was not paid on time by the government. Finally, and probably most crucially, BR may find it difficult to address other sexual health-related issues during the pandemic. Prior research has emphasized the necessity to concentrate on the COVID-19 pandemic's short- and long-term consequences on sexual health [66]. In terms of infection and risk levels, as well as the capacity for isolation and other preventative measures, as well as access to primary HC facilities, BRs' existing SE, racial, and geographic disparities are evident.

2.6 France (FR)

Surprisingly, the criticism leveled at H1N1 flu management coincided with FR's steady retreat from the focus placed on preventing the pandemic a decade earlier. Because numerous emerging coronaviruses and Ebola are situated outside of FR, there has been a decline in mask storage locations and maybe a complete loss of surveillance. Early on in the COVID-19 outbreak, the government's reaction was mostly geared around preventing overcrowding in hospitals, with little emphasis being placed on the need for prevention and a complete plan for screening, monitoring, and separate epidemic management [67]. Other HC needs, particularly those of non-COVID-19 patients, including frail elderly people, have been disregarded as a result of emergency measures [68].

In addition to the critical economic support measures undertaken since the crisis began, the national shutdown in the spring of 2020, followed by the second in November, has escalated income disparities, poverty, and MH difficulties. Anxiety and sorrow are on the rise in FR, according to recent studies, impacting both high-risk and low-risk populations [69]. Managers of health problems have identified several obvious flaws [70]. Strong central government during the first wave allowed for swift national action, particularly to protect the populace from the detrimental economic repercussions of preventative measures, but the speed of decision-making in one area also resulted in a lack of communication and transparency [71]. The main participants' lack of cooperation on both the intermediate and local levels hindered the potential to swiftly adopt integrated measures and discuss local solutions to viral content [71, 72].

The COVID-19 incident, on the other hand, has caused a considerable learning process in the HC industry. In times of crisis, HC personnel have demonstrated amazing tenacity and innovation. Despite ongoing strikes when the epidemic occurred in February, the hospital displayed great resilience, rapid training, and integration of HC professionals. During the sanitation crisis, public-private partnerships were increasingly common, eroding not just the barriers between these

disciplines, but also those between HC professionals [73]. Due to the obvious epidemic, more flexible and accessible care is now available online, in communities, and hospitals. The fast development of telemedicine systems like telephone monitoring and online consultation has aided in improving access to treatment, lowering staff and patient disease exposure, and decreasing the number of patients who need to be admitted to hospitals [74]. These novels, locally developed approaches should be expanded to help sustain and enhance therapy beyond the present outbreak.

2.7 China (CN)

Since its first reported incident in Wuhan, Hubei Province, CN on December 8, 2019 [75], COVID-19 has spread to more than 200 nations and affected more than three million individuals WW (as of 28 April 2020). In contrast, the COVID-19 outbreak has sparked not just a historic WW health catastrophe but also a severe global economic slump, according to a report from 2020 [76]. The inability to manage the virus when it initially appeared in Wuhan and the remainder of Hubei province is one of the main reasons for the present public health crisis [77]. Similar to SARS, COVID-19 can cause respiratory illnesses, but it spreads more quickly. Six months after SARS was discovered in Guangdong province, SARS first appeared in CN on November 16, 2002, and quickly spread to 24 of CN's 34 provinces, municipalities, and autonomous territories [78]. I traveled across the country in just 54 days. Given Gundel's [79] typology of concerns, it is clear that the public health risk brought on by COVID-19 is an unexpected problem, which means that it is challenging to predict but simple to effect.

Despite learning great lessons from the SARS public health disaster and later creating a disease control and prevention programme under the direction of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDCP) [80], CN has been unable to stop the fast spread of COVID-19. It's important to think about this question. The present research on COVID-19 focuses on the genetic sequence, patient statistics, death rate, and pathological characteristics of the patient [81, 82], as well as COVID-19 [83-85]. This study makes use of social exclusion, social inclusion, general epidemiological research, response techniques (isolation), and clinical diagnosis. The adverse elements that caused the region's quick expansion and a considerable increase in the number of virus-infected individuals are lacking [86]. By examining big data, data that is readily accessible to the public, and other media sources, this study seeks to close this research gap by determining what, in CN's administrative systems and public health policies, is the main source of the issue. The integrated structure and practices of the COVID-19 disaster management system are evaluated in this study using building-institutional theories [87].

Political science, sociology, psychology, and management science are among the disciplines that are involved in disaster risk management [88]. In issue management, analysis techniques for system processes and resilient engineering are frequently used [89]. Rasmussen developed a social-technical catastrophic risk management system with three levels: the government, regulators and organisations, and the enterprise, using rigorous techniques from top to bottom. Additionally, they discuss the operating system's structure, objectives, difficulties, constraints, and pressures [18]. Based on robust engineering, he stated that a disaster response system requires four skills: (1) anticipating a catastrophic event; (2) monitoring its working condition to maintain control of its performance (during disturbances); (3) reacting where disruption is present; and (4) learning from the emergence of disorders [90, 91]. As a result, catastrophe management necessitates multiple research and teamwork to prepare for, handle, and recover from adversity. When dealing with a public health issue, five variables are typically addressed [92]: (1) information disclosure or control; (2) risk and hazard assessments; (3) disaster communication information channels and health education forums; (4) disaster risk management plan formulation and execution; and (5) general resource integration.

Finally, increased government investment in public health is essential. There is a major scarcity of public health personnel, as well as hospitals that lack public health services, according to CN's CDCP. As a result, the Chinese government should increase public health spending on expert professional training and improve the availability of medical resources. To improve training, more investment in relevant education is required. To utilize the resources available for HC, a contingency plan may be developed [93]. Local governments fund the project, which may be adopted in any city, at large infectious disease hospitals and general hospitals. In the event of an infectious disease, each hospital should have enough emergency rooms and medical facilities to assist patients [93]. Despite the significance of these and other quality care duties, obtaining information for these and other courses is not always easy. In mid-2020, the WHO issued a guideline titled Protecting Critical Health Resources: A Practical Guide to the Context of COVID-19 [93], the majority of which is concerned with delivering quality care in the middle of an epidemic.

The WHO's ten-point approach for COVID-19 essential quality systems:

- Adapt governing and coordinating processes to allow for rapid reaction.
- Emphasize critical HC services and modify them as standards and limitations change.
- · Improve the delivering services parameters and systems.
- · Always maintain a safe and efficient patient flow.
- Rapidly improve the capabilities of the HC staff.
- Ensure that all required medications, equipment, and supplies are always on hand.
- Invest in public health while lowering entry barriers.
- Enhance initiatives to encourage proper usage of essential public services.
- Improve the administration of essential HC services.
- Utilize digital services to assist in the delivery of critical HC services.

This valuable list is not easily accessible. According to Staines and colleagues [94], the pandemic poses longterm difficulties to HC systems, and there may be a tendency to neglect the contribution quality and safety employees may make to aid efforts. This is especially true when caregivers must be retrained to deal with a growing number of infectious patients. According to Staines et al. [94], it was vital not to neglect patient safety and quality of care staff that had more to give but were underutilized or excluded. Their message was a plea to create technology that empowers and liberates people.

Overall, even in tough times when practically everything is meant to be focused on COVID-19 and everything else is regarded essential, we must not overlook the everyday care and quality of care offered to all patients, whether or not they are infected with the virus. Effective health systems require adaptability, suppleness, and reactivity, as well as the capacity to execute numerous jobs, or resilience [95]. Indeed, rehabilitating injuries and providing excellent care during times of violence is a critical responsibility if we are to follow the global health strategy of providing universal health care at a high enough level for everyone while enhancing continuous care, including in times of crisis. This study is supported by the International Society for Quality in HC, WHO and other significant international organisations. It's also a comprehensive aim that everyone involved in providing high-quality HC should aspire to.

3. Conclusion

The COVID-19 pandemic has highlighted the need for a better HC system in the United States (US). The current system has been deemed dysfunctional, as evidenced by the fact that the virus has been far more dangerous in the US than in other countries. Winston Churchill's quote, "a crisis should never be squandered", is a reminder that this crisis should be used as an opportunity to make changes to the HC system. The US HC system has been criticized for its lack of access to HC, high costs, and disparities in care. These issues have been exacerbated by the pandemic, as the US has had one of the highest death rates from COVID-19. This is in stark contrast to other countries such as AFGN, ALB, ALGR, AU, BR, CN, and FR, which have had much lower death rates. The US HC system has been unable to adequately respond to the pandemic due to its lack of resources and infrastructure. This has resulted in a lack of testing, inadequate contact tracing, and a shortage of medical supplies. These issues have been further compounded by the lack of a coordinated national response.

In order to address the health management crisis of COVID-19 in the US, there needs to be a comprehensive overhaul of the HC system. This should include increased access to HC, improved coordination between state and federal governments, and increased investment in public health infrastructure. Additionally, there needs to be an emphasis on preventive care, such as vaccinations and screenings, as well as increased access to mental health services. The US can learn from the successes of other countries in responding to the pandemic. For example, countries such as AU, CN, and FR have implemented comprehensive testing and contact tracing programs, as well as effective public health measures. These countries have also invested heavily in HC infrastructure and resources, which has enabled them to respond quickly and effectively to the pandemic. The COVID-19 pandemic has highlighted the need for a better HC system in the US. This crisis should be used as an opportunity to make changes to the HC system, in order to ensure that the US is better prepared for future health crises.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

References

- Yancy CW. COVID-19 and African Americans. Jama. 2020; 323(19): 1891-1892. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2020.6548
- [2] van Dorn A, Cooney RE, Sabin ML. COVID-19 exacerbating inequalities in the US. *The Lancet*. 2020; 395(10232): 1243-1244. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30893-X
- [3] Shadmi E, Chen Y, Dourado I, Faran-Perach I, Furler J, Hangoma P, et al. Health equity and COVID-19: global perspectives. *International Journal for Equity in Health*. 2020; 19: 104. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12939-020-01218-z
- [4] Behzadifar M, Ghanbari MK, Bakhtiari A, Behzadifar M, Bragazzi NL. Ensuring adequate health financing to prevent and control the COVID-19 in Iran. *International Journal for Equity in Health*. 2020; 19: 61. https://doi. org/10.1186/s12939-020-01181-9
- Hopman J, Allegranzi B, Mehtar S. Managing COVID-19 in low-and middle-income countries. Jama. 2020; 323(16): 1549-1550. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2020.4169
- [6] Narwal S, Jain S. Building resilient health systems: patient safety during COVID-19 and lessons for the future. Journal of Health Management. 2021; 23(1): 166-181. https://doi.org/10.1177/0972063421994935
- [7] World Health Organization (WHO). Addressing human rights as key to the COVID-19 response. WHO. Reference number: WHO/2019-nCoV/SRH/Rights/2020.1, 2020. https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/331811/ WHO-2019-nCoV-SRH-Rights-2020.1-eng.pdf
- [8] Poole DN, Escudero DJ, Gostin LO, Leblang D, Talbot EA. Responding to the COVID-19 pandemic in complex humanitarian crises. *International Journal for Equity in Health*. 2020; 19: 41. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12939-020-01162-y
- [9] Sharma V, Scott J, Kelly J, VanRooyen MJ. Prioritizing vulnerable populations and women on the frontlines: COVID-19 in humanitarian contexts. *International Journal for Equity in Health*. 2020; 19: 66. https://doi. org/10.1186/s12939-020-01186-4
- [10] Palmer K, Nemer L, Datta SS, Menne BM. COVID-19 vaccination roll-outs in eleven small countries within the WHO European region; Lessons learned. *Frontiers in Public Health*. 2022; 10: 959227. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fpubh.2022.959227
- [11] Carrieri D, Peccatori FA, Boniolo G. COVID-19: a plea to protect the older population. International Journal for Equity in Health. 2020; 19: 72. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12939-020-01193-5
- [12] Vilar-Compte M, Pérez V, Teruel G, Alonso A, Pérez-Escamilla R. Costing of actions to safeguard vulnerable Mexican households with young children from the consequences of COVID-19 social distancing measures. *International Journal for Equity in Health*. 2020; 19: 70. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12939-020-01187-3
- [13] Chen T, Wang Y, Hua L. "Pairing assistance": the effective way to solve the breakdown of health services system caused by COVID-19 pandemic. *International Journal for Equity in Health*. 2020; 19: 68. https://doi.org/10.1186/ s12939-020-01190-8
- [14] Meneses-Navarro S, Freyermuth-Enciso MG, Pelcastre-Villafuerte BE, Campos-Navarro R, Meléndez-Navarro DM, Gómez-Flores-Ramos L. The challenges facing indigenous communities in Latin America as they confront the COVID-19 pandemic. *International Journal for Equity in Health*. 2020; 19: 63. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12939-020-01178-4
- [15] Nancy C, Katherine F-D, Ryan G, Aron H, Michelle H, Tamara P, et al. Preliminary estimates of the prevalence of selected underlying health conditions among patients with coronavirus disease 2019—United States, February 12-March 28, 2020. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*. 2020; 69(13): 382-386. https://stacks.cdc.gov/view/ cdc/87230
- [16] Khudadad U, Safi N, Aftab W, Ali A, Siddiqi S. The COVID-19 pandemic: an opportunity to strengthen health systems in Afghanistan. *Eastern Mediterranean Health Journal*. 2021; 27(3): 220-223. https://doi.org/10.26719/ emhj.21.007
- [17] World Health Organization (WHO). Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19): situation report 73. WHO. Report, 2020. https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/331686/nCoVsitrep02Apr2020-eng.pdf

- [18] Shah J, Karimzadeh S, Al-Ahdal TMA, Mousavi SH, Zahid SU, Huy NT. COVID-19: the current situation in Afghanistan. *The Lancet Global Health*. 2020; 8(6): e771-e772. https://doi.org/10.1016/s2214-109x(20)30124-8
- [19] Kazemi SR, Muzhary FR. Covid-19 in Afghanistan (4): A precarious interplay between war and epidemic. https:// www.afghanistan-analysts.org/en/reports/war-and-peace/covid-19-in-afghanistan-4-a-precarious-interplaybetween-war-and-epidemic/ [Accessed 25th January 2023].
- [20] Shoib S, Saleem SM, Essar MY, Armiya'u AY. Challenges faced by healthcare workers in Afghanistan amidst the COVID-19 pandemic and political instability: A call for action. *Clinical Epidemiology and Global Health*. 2022; 15: 101050. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cegh.2022.101050
- [21] Essar MY, Hasan MM, Islam Z, Riaz MMA, Aborode AT, Ahmad S. COVID-19 and multiple crises in Afghanistan: an urgent battle. *Conflict and Health*. 2021; 15: 70. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13031-021-00406-0
- [22] Lucero-Prisno III DE, Essar MY, Ahmadi A, Lin X, Adebisi YA. Conflict and COVID-19: a double burden for Afghanistan's healthcare system. *Conflict and Health*. 2020; 14(1): 65. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13031-020-00312-x
- [23] Nemat A, Bahez A, Salih M, Raufi N, Noor NAS, Essar MY, et al. Public willingness and hesitancy to take the COVID-19 vaccine in Afghanistan. *The American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene*. 2021; 105(3): 713-717. https://doi.org/10.4269/ajtmh.21-0231
- [24] Gostin LO. COVID-19 reveals urgent need to strengthen the World Health Organization. JAMA Health Forum. 2020; 1(4): e200559. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamahealthforum.2020.0559
- [25] Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). The COVID-19 crisis in Albania. https:// www.oecd.org/south-east-europe/COVID-19-Crisis-in-Albania.pdf [Accessed 25th January 2023].
- [26] Koleka B. Albania's coronavirus cases surge for third day in row. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-healthcoronavirus-albania-idUSKBN21N0HC [Accessed 25th January 2023].
- [27] United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women (UN Women). Safety measures for preventing COVID-19 [Rregullat bazë për parandalimin e COVID-19]. https://albania.unwomen.org/sites/default/ files/Field%20Office%20Albania/Attachments/Publications/2020/06/Rregullat%20baza_Masa%20anti%20 Covid_19-merged.pdf [Accessed 25th January 2023].
- [28] Gallè F, Veshi A, Sabella EA, Çitozi M, Da Molin G, Ferracuti S, et al. Awareness and behaviors regarding COVID-19 among Albanian undergraduates. *Behavioral Sciences*. 2021; 11(4): 45. https://doi.org/10.3390/ bs11040045
- [29] Lounis M. COVID-19: Why Algeria's case fatality rate seems to be among the highest in the world? *The Eurasian Journal of Medicine*. 2021; 53(2): 160-161. https://doi.org/10.5152/eurasianjmed.2021.20192
- [30] Zhai P, Ding Y, Wu X, Long J, Zhong Y, Li Y. The epidemiology, diagnosis and treatment of COVID-19. International Journal of Antimicrobial Agents. 2020; 55(5): 105955. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.ijantimicag.2020.105955
- [31] Gilbert M, Pullano G, Pinotti F, Valdano E, Poletto C, Boëlle P-Y, et al. Preparedness and vulnerability of African countries against importations of COVID-19: a modelling study. *The Lancet*. 2020; 395(10227): 871-877. https:// doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(20)30411-6
- [32] World Health Organization African Region. WHO ramps up preparedness for novel coronavirus in the African region. https://www.afro.who.int/news/who-ramps-preparedness-novel-coronavirus-african-region [Accessed 25th January 2023].
- [33] Liberte. We don't need massive screening [Nous n'avons pas besoin d'un dépistage massif]. https://www.libertealgerie.com/actualite/nous-avons-pas-besoin-dun-depistage-massif-337444 [Accessed 6th November 2022].
- [34] Pasteur Institute of Algeria. First sequence analyzes of Algerian strains of sars-cov-2 [Premières analyses de séquences des souches algériennes de sras-cov-2].https://pasteur.dz/fr/dz/285-premieres-analyses-des%C3%A9quenes-des-souches-algeriennes-de-sars-cov-2 [Accessed 25th January 2023].
- [35] Kim E, Erdos G, Huang S, Kenniston TW, Balmert SC, Carey CD, et al. Microneedle array delivered recombinant coronavirus vaccines: Immunogenicity and rapid translational development. *eBioMedicine*. 2020; 55: 102743. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ebiom.2020.102743
- [36] Corman VM, Landt O, Kaiser M, Molenkamp R, Meijer A, Chu DKW, et al. Detection of 2019 novel coronavirus (2019-nCoV) by real-time RT-PCR. *Eurosurveillance*. 2020; 25(3): 2000045. https://doi.org/10.2807/1560-7917. es.2020.25.3.2000045
- [37] Australian Government Department of Health. Australian health sector emergency response plan for novel coronavirus (COVID-19). Australia: Australian Government Department of Health; 2020. https://www.health. gov.au/resources/publications/australian-health-sector-emergency-response-plan-for-novel-coronavirus-covid-19?language=en
- [38] Kidd M. Australia's primary care COVID-19 response. Australian Journal of General Practice. 2020; 49 Suppl 2.

https://doi.org/10.31128/AJGP-COVID-02

- [39] Yashadhana A, Pollard-Wharton N, Zwi AB, Biles B. Indigenous Australians at increased risk of COVID-19 due to existing health and socioeconomic inequities. *The Lancet Regional Health – Western Pacific*. 2020; 1: 100007. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lanwpc.2020.100007
- [40] Griffiths K, Ring I, Madden R, Pulver LJ. In the pursuit of equity: COVID-19, data and Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people in Australia. *Statistical Journal of the IAOS*. 2021; 37(1): 37-45. https://doi.org/10.3233/sji-210785
- [41] Mallard A, Pesantes MA, Zavaleta-Cortijo C, Ward J. An urgent call to collect data related to COVID-19 and Indigenous populations globally. *BMJ Global Health*. 2021; 6(3): e004655. https://doi.org/10.1136/ bmjgh-2020-004655
- [42] Van Nguyen H, Lan Nguyen H, Thi Minh Dao A, Van Nguyen T, The Nguyen P, Mai Le P, et al. The COVID-19 pandemic in Australia: Public health responses, opportunities and challenges. *The International Journal of Health Planning and Management*. 2022; 37(1): 5-13. https://doi.org/10.1002/hpm.3326
- [43] Dykgraaf SH, Desborough J, de Toca L, Davis S, Roberts L, Munindradasa A, et al. "A decade's worth of work in a matter of days": The journey to telehealth for the whole population in Australia. *International Journal of Medical Informatics*. 2021; 151: 104483. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2021.104483
- [44] Bonning MA, Wyber R. Five principles for pandemic preparedness: lessons from the Australian COVID-19 primary care response. https://bjgp.org/content/five-principles-pandemic-preparedness-lessons-australian-covid-19-primary-care-response [Accessed 25th January 2023].
- [45] Collins N, Litt J, Moore M, Winzenberg T, Shaw K. General practice: professional preparation for a pandemic. *Medical Journal of Australia*. 2006; 185(S10): S66-S69. https://doi.org/10.5694/j.1326-5377.2006.tb00711.x
- [46] Taghrir MH, Akbarialiabad H, Marzaleh MA. Efficacy of mass quarantine as leverage of health system governance during COVID-19 outbreak: a mini policy review. Archives of Iranian medicine. 2020; 23(4): 265-267. https://doi. org/10.34172/aim.2020.08
- [47] Runkle JD, Brock-Martin A, Karmaus W, Svendsen ER. Secondary surge capacity: a framework for understanding long-term access to primary care for medically vulnerable populations in disaster recovery. *American Journal of Public Health*. 2012; 102(12): e24-e32. https://doi.org/10.2105/ajph.2012.301027
- [48] Quinn SC, Kumar S. Health inequalities and infectious disease epidemics: a challenge for global health security. Biosecurity and Bioterrorism: Biodefense Strategy, Practice, and Science. 2014; 12(5): 263-273. https://doi. org/10.1089/bsp.2014.0032
- [49] McCarthy M, Rivolta G. COVID-19: If we can't protect our workers, we can't protect our patients. https://blogs. bmj.com/bmj/2020/04/17/covid-19-if-we-cant-protect-our-workers-we-cant-protect-our-patients/ [Accessed 25th January 2023].
- [50] Scott V, Crawford-Browne S, Sanders D. Critiquing the response to the Ebola epidemic through a Primary Health Care approach. *BMC Public Health*. 2016; 16: 410. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-016-3071-4
- [51] Ministry of Health. Ontario public health standards: Requirements for programs, services and accountability. Infectious Disease Protocol. Appendix 1: Case definitions and disease specific information. Ontario, Canada: Ministry of Health; 2022. http://www.health.gov.on.ca/en/pro/programs/publichealth/coronavirus/docs/2019_case_ definition.pdf
- [52] Draper AD, Dempsey KE, Boyd RH, Childs EM, Black HM, Francis LA, et al. The first 2 months of COVID-19 contact tracing in the Northern Territory of Australia, March-April 2020. *Communicable Diseases Intelligence*. 2020; 44: 53. https://doi.org/10.33321/cdi.2020.44.53
- [53] Sluggett JK, Dinh YH, Wesselingh SL, Inacio MC, Caughey GE. National changes in outpatient systemic antibiotic use during the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic in Australia. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*. 2021; 73(11): 2150-2152. https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/ciab241
- [54] Nguy J, Hitchen SA, Hort AL, Huynh C, Rawlins MD. The role of a Coronavirus disease 2019 pharmacist: an Australian perspective. *International Journal of Clinical Pharmacy*. 2020; 42(5): 1379-1384. https://doi. org/10.1007/s11096-020-01067-4
- [55] Pachana NA, Beattie E, Byrne GJ, Brodaty H. COVID-19 and psychogeriatrics: the view from Australia. International Psychogeriatrics. 2020; 32(10): 1135-1141. https://doi.org/10.1017/s1041610220000885
- [56] Ward MP, Xiao S, Zhang Z. The role of climate during the COVID-19 epidemic in New South Wales, Australia. *Transboundary and Emerging Diseases*. 2020; 67(6): 2313-2317. https://doi.org/10.1111/tbed.13631
- [57] Staples L, Nielssen O, Kayrouz R, Cross S, Karin E, Ryan K, et al. Rapid report 2: Symptoms of anxiety and depression during the first 12 weeks of the Coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic in Australia. *Internet Interventions*. 2020; 22: 100351. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.invent.2020.100351

Volume 2 Issue 1|2023| 99

- [58] Tanne JH, Hayasaki E, Zastrow M, Pulla P, Smith P, Rada AG. Covid-19: how doctors and healthcare systems are tackling coronavirus worldwide. *BMJ*. 2020; 368: m1090. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.m1090
- [59] Rede CoVida. Science, Information and Solidarity. Coronavirus Dashboard [Ciência, Informação e Solidariedade. Painel Coronavirus]. http://covid19br.org/ [Accessed 10th May 2020].
- [60] IndexMundi. GINI index (World Bank estimate) Country Ranking. https://www.indexmundi.com/facts/indicators/ SI.POV.GINI/rankings [Accessed 25th January 2023].
- [61] de Oliveira TdBG, de Menezes Soares F. Will basic sanitation be a kind of public service of social interest? A study in the light of the theory of state capabilities applied to Brazilian municipalities [Será o saneamento básico uma espécie de serviço público de interesse social? Um estudo à luz da teoria das capacidades estatais aplicada aos municípios Brasileiros]. *Revista Brasileira de Políticas Públicas*. 2020; 10(3): 7111. https://doi.org/10.5102/rbpp. v10i3.7111
- [62] Ministry of Health. Profile of nursing in Brazil: summary tables [Perfil da enfermagem no Brasil: quadros resumos]. Brazil: Cofen/Ministry of Health/Fiocruz; 2013. http://www.cofen.gov.br/perfilenfermagem/blocoBr/ QUADRO%20RESUMO_Brasil_Final.pdf
- [63] de Oliveira RG, da Cunha AP, dos Santos Gadelha AG, Carpio CG, de Oliveira RB, Corrêa RM, et al. Racial inequalities and death as a horizon: considerations on COVID-19 and structural racism [Desigualdades raciais e a morte como horizonte: considerações sobre a COVID-19 e o racismo estrutural]. *Cadernos de Saúde Pública*. 2020; 36(9): e00150120. https://doi.org/10.1590/0102-311X00150120
- [64] Martins IF. COVID-19 in prisons: a study on the effects of the pandemic together with necropolitics in Brazilian prisons [COVID-19 nos presídios: um estudo sobre os efeitos da pandemia conjuntamente a necropolítica no cárcere brasileiro]. Bachelor thesis. Universidade Federal de Uberlândia; 2020. https://repositorio.ufu.br/ handle/123456789/30402
- [65] Hussein J. COVID-19: What implications for sexual and reproductive health and rights globally? Sexual and Reproductive Health Matters. 2020; 28(1): 1746065. https://doi.org/10.1080/26410397.2020.1746065
- [66] Jongudomsuk P, Srithamrongsawat S, Patcharanarumol W, Limwattananon S, Pannarunothai S, Vapatanavong P, et al. *The Kingdom of Thailand health system review*. Manila, Philippines: World Health Organization, Regional Office for the Western Pacific; 2015. https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/208216
- [67] Or Z, Gandré C, Zaleski ID, Steffen M. France's response to the Covid-19 pandemic: between a rock and a hard place. *Health Economics, Policy and Law.* 2022; 17(1): 14-26. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1744133121000165
- [68] Institut National de la Statistique et des Études Économiques Collecte. Economic outlook 2020 [Notes et points de conjoncture de l'année 2020]. https://www.insee.fr/fr/statistiques/4653872?sommaire=4473296 [Accessed 25th January 2023].
- [69] Rochereau C. Inequalities in the risk of onset of psychological distress during the lockdown linked to the Covid-19 outbreak. First results of the COCLICO survey conducted between 3 and 14 April 2020. France, Paris: L'Institut de Recherche et Documentation en Économie de la Santé; 2020. https://policycommons.net/artifacts/1811920/ inequalities-in-the-risk-of-onset-of-psychological-distress-during-the-lockdown-linked-to-the-covid-19outbreak/2547870/
- [70] Bergeron H, Borraz O, Castel P, Dedieu F. Covid-19: an organizational crisis [Covid-19: une crise organisationnelle]. France, Paris: Presses de Sciences Po; 2020. https://doi.org/10.3917/scpo.berge.2020.01
- [71] Gay R, Steffen M. A centralized, disorganized management by the state [Une gestion étatique centralisée et désordonnée]. *Chronique Internationale de l'IRES*. 2020; 171(3): 122-138. https://www.cairn-int.info/article-E_CHII_171_0122--a-centralized-disorganized-management.htm
- [72] Rouquet A. Covid-19: "Obviously, the French vaccine strategy is smashing against the wall of reality" [Covid-19 : « De toute évidence, la stratégie vaccinale française se fracasse contre le mur du réel »]. https://www. lemonde.fr/idees/article/2021/01/06/vaccins-le-gouvernement-a-essaye-de-cacher-une-faillite-logistique-par-unecommunication-maladroite_6065314_3232.html [Accessed 25th January 2023].
- [73] Austermann F, Shen W, Slim A. Governmental responses to COVID-19 and its economic impact: a brief Euro-Asian comparison. Asia Europe Journal. 2020; 18(2): 211-216. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10308-020-00577-0
- [74] Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). Initial education policy responses to the COVID-19 pandemic: France. France, Paris: OECD; 2020. https://www.oecd.org/education/policy-outlook/covidsnapshot-France.pdf
- [75] Huang C, Wang Y, Li X, Ren L, Zhao J, Hu Y, et al. Clinical features of patients infected with 2019 novel coronavirus in Wuhan, China. *The Lancet*. 2020; 395(10223): 497-506. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30183-5
- [76] Izvorski I, Mahajan S, Moorty L, Vincelette GA. A policy framework for mitigating the economic impact of

COVID-19. https://www.brookings.edu/blog/future-development/2020/04/20/a-policy-framework-for-mitigating-the-economic-impact-of-covid-19/ [Accessed 25th January 2023].

- [77] Hui DS, Azhar EI, Madani TA, Ntoumi F, Kock R, Dar O, et al. The continuing 2019-nCoV epidemic threat of novel coronaviruses to global health—The latest 2019 novel coronavirus outbreak in Wuhan, China. *International Journal of Infectious Diseases*. 2020; 91: 264-266. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijid.2020.01.009
- [78] Shangguan Z, Wang MY, Sun W. What caused the outbreak of COVID-19 in China: From the perspective of crisis management. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*. 2020; 17(9): 3279. https://doi. org/10.3390/ijerph17093279
- [79] Gundel S. Towards a new typology of crises. Journal of Contingencies and Crisis Management. 2005; 13(3): 106-115. https://www.theisrm.org/documents/Gundel%20(2005)%20Towards%20a%20New%20Topology%20of%20 Crises.pdf
- [80] Battegay M, Kuehl R, Tschudin-Sutter S, Hirsch HH, Widmer AF, Neher RA. 2019-novel Coronavirus (2019-nCoV): estimating the case fatality rate-a word of caution. *Swiss Medical Weekly*. 2020; 150(0506): w20203. https://doi.org/10.4414/smw.2020.20203
- [81] Wong G, Bi YH, Wang QH, Chen XW, Zhang ZG, Yao YG. Zoonotic origins of human coronavirus 2019 (HCoV-19/ SARS-CoV-2): why is this work important? *Zoological Research*. 2020; 41(3): 213-219. https://doi.org/10.24272/ j.issn.2095-8137.2020.031
- [82] The Novel Coronavirus Pneumonia Emergency Response Epidemiology Team. The epidemiological characteristics of an outbreak of 2019 novel coronavirus diseases (COVID-19)—China, 2020. China CDC Weekly. 2020; 2(8): 113-122. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8392929/
- [83] Fan C, Liu L, Guo W, Yang A, Ye C, Jilili M, et al. Prediction of epidemic spread of the 2019 novel coronavirus driven by spring festival transportation in China: a population-based study. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*. 2020; 17(5): 1679. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17051679
- [84] Zhong N, Zeng G. What we have learnt from SARS epidemics in China. BMJ. 2006; 333(7564): 389-391. https:// doi.org/10.1136/bmj.333.7564.389
- [85] Lee K. How the Hong Kong government lost the public trust in SARS: Insights for government communication in a health crisis. *Public Relations Review*. 2009; 35(1): 74-76. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pubrev.2008.06.003
- [86] Grassly NC, Fraser C. Mathematical models of infectious disease transmission. *Nature Reviews Microbiology*. 2008; 6(6): 477-487. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro1845
- [87] Kucharski AJ, Russell TW, Diamond C, Liu Y, Edmunds J, Funk S, et al. Early dynamics of transmission and control of COVID-19: a mathematical modelling study. *The Lancet Infectious Diseases*. 2020; 20(5): 553-558. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1473-3099(20)30144-4
- [88] Reynolds B, Seeger MW. Crisis and emergency risk communication as an integrative model. Journal of Health Communication. 2005; 10(1): 43-55. https://doi.org/10.1080/10810730590904571
- [89] Zhou P, Huang Z, Xiao Y, Huang X, Fan XG. Protecting Chinese healthcare workers while combating the 2019 novel coronavirus. *Infection Control & Hospital Epidemiology*. 2020; 41(6): 745-746. https://doi.org/10.1017/ ice.2020.60
- [90] Zhao S, Lin Q, Ran J, Musa SS, Yang G, Wang W, et al. Preliminary estimation of the basic reproduction number of novel coronavirus (2019-nCoV) in China, from 2019 to 2020: A data-driven analysis in the early phase of the outbreak. *International Journal of Infectious Diseases*. 2020; 92: 214-217. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.ijid.2020.01.050
- [91] Green D, Griffith M. Globalization and its discontents. International Affairs. 2002; 78(1): 49-68. https://doi. org/10.1111/1468-2346.00238
- [92] Ma R. Media, crisis, and SARS: An introduction. Asian Journal of Communication. 2005; 15(3): 241-246. https:// doi.org/10.1080/01292980500260656
- [93] Kupferschmidt K, Cohen J. Can China's COVID-19 strategy work elsewhere? http://bookcafe.yuntsg.com/ueditor/ jsp/upload/file/20200310/1583816074532098186.pdf [Accessed 25th January 2023].
- [94] Staines A, Amalberti R, Berwick DM, Braithwaite J, Lachman P, Vincent CA. COVID-19: patient safety and quality improvement skills to deploy during the surge. *International Journal for Quality in Health Care*. 2021; 33(1): mzaa050. https://doi.org/10.1093/intqhc/mzaa050
- [95] Braithwaite J, Vincent C, Garcia-Elorrio E, Imanaka Y, Nicklin W, Tettey SS, et al. Transformational improvement in quality care and health systems: the next decade. *BMC Medicine*. 2020; 18: 340. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12916-020-01739-y